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REVISED MINUTES
WATERTOWN BOARD OF EDUCATION REGULAR MEETING


Monday, February 8, 2010 – 7:30 PM 

Members Present:
Mr. Richard Mazzamaro, Chairman


Ms. Mary Colangelo, Secretary


Mr. Thomas Lambert, Vice Chairman


Mr. Kevin Killeen


Ms. Janice Pond


Mr. Richard Beland


Mr. Guy Buzzannco


Atty. Sean Butterly


Ms. Susan McCabe

Others Present:
Karen Baldwin, Superintendent of Schools

Dr. James Collin, Assistant Superintendent of Schools for Curriculum and Special Services

Karen Clancy, Business Manager


Marylu Lerz, Principal Swift Middle School


Fran Palmer, Swift Middle School teacher


Mary Jane Miller, World Language teacher, W.H.S.


Matthew Terzingi


Bill Donston, WaterOak Gold Circle of Sports


Richard Avoletta, WaterOak Gold Circle of Sports


Reagan Stokes, Swift Middle School Student


Sandra Greenwood


Matthew Geary, Principal, Watertown High School


Katie Augusta, President of the Connecticut Association for the Gifted


Erin Amaral, Judson Elementary School Teacher


Other interested guests

A.
Convene Regular Meeting - 7:30 PM


Mr. Mazzamaro convened the meeting at 7:30 PM.  

B. Salute to the Flag

Mr. Mazzamaro led the Pledge of Allegiance

C.
Recognition

Ms. Baldwin:  Good evening members of the Board of Education and the community.  I am very pleased this evening to present to you an award for Ms. Reagan Stokes, a seventh grader at Swift Middle School for receiving the Connecticut Nicholas Green Distinguished Student Award.  Here with us this evening is Ms. Katie Augusta, the President of the Connecticut Association for the Gifted as well as Ms. Erin Amaral, Judson Elementary School teacher, who actually nominated Reagan for this award.  At this time, I would like to ask Reagan to come up to the podium while we begin this ceremony.

This award program is designed to recognize distinguish achievement in academics, leadership and/or the arts in children in grades 3 through 6.   One child per state can be named a Nicholas Green Distinguished Student and that winner receives a $500 U.S. Savings Bond and a Nicholas Green Certificate of Excellence and is eligible for the national award.

The Nicholas Green Foundation was established by Maggie and Reg Green to honor the memory of the seven year old son Nicholas who was killed in a drive by shooting while visiting Italy in 1994.

We’re very thrilled this evening that one of Reagan’s teachers recognized in Reagan her tremendous talents, skills and sought this opportunity to recognize her.  So at this time, I’d like to ask Ms. Amaral to come up and tell us a little bit about Reagan and her accomplishments.

Ms. Amaral:  Anyone who knows Reagan Stokes knows that she is an intelligent young lady.  Tonight, however, we are celebrating more than Reagan’s intelligence.  Reagan is an undeniably talented and gifted youth.  She is also motivated and driven.  Reagan pushed herself and constantly takes up new challenges.  She is not only accomplished in the academic area, she is also a talented artist, a budding musician, a writer, a dancer and an athlete.  Reagan is an active member of her community.  She is an aspiration to her peers.  She epitomized what I would like to see the young students of Watertown strive to be.  Congratulations Reagan.  It was a pleasure and a privilege to teach you.

Ms. Baldwin:  Thank you.  At this time, I would like to introduce Ms. Katie Augusta, the President of the Connecticut Association for the Gift to share a few remarks about the program.

Ms. Augusta:  Thank you so much.  This is officially “embarrass Reagan Stokes night” so I have to add a couple of things to this.  I do have your certificate from the National Association for Gifted Children, a Certificate of Excellence and you are Connecticut’s 2008-2009 (this is actually last year’s award.  We’re doing it this school year, but it was her work last year) Nicholas Green Distinguished Student.  There’s your certificate.  The $500 savings bond will actually be mailed to your parents.  I have a facsimile for you tonight.  I do understand that Reagan’s very well rounded so I think she meets all of the criteria, not just one of the criteria of this award.  Congratulations.  You will be on the National Association’s website as well as the Connecticut Association.

I’m going to tell you just a little bit about our organization.  We’re the Connecticut Association for the Gifted and we are a statewide advocacy organization.  We advocate for gifted and talented children and their families throughout the state.  I did bring some materials that I’m leaving with your Superintendent that she can share with all of your.  We’re basically here to help.  We’re non-profit.  We’re basically all volunteers.  We did hire a part time executive director this year and so we’re spread a little thin.  One thing that we do is offer our services free of charge to come to your district.  Whatever you need, we can do a presentation, we can do a power point, and we can do some professional development.  Whatever a district needs, we’re willing to do.  We recognize that budgets are so tight, if non-existent.  I know you’re going to have that discussion later.  At the state level, the one position that was devoted to gifted education, you probably know was cut in July.  In the absence of anything at the state level, we feel that we kind of have to fill the void.  We’re trying to do that.  Please get in touch; anyway we can help, we’re happy to do it.  We would love to do one of our events here and maybe through the parents, we can get something going; like one of our Minds in Motion.  I’m not going to take up any more of your time tonight.  Thank you so much for inviting me and congratulations again to Reagan.

Ms. Baldwin:  At this time, I’d like to ask Mr. Mazzamaro, the Board Chairperson to come up.  We do have a certificate from the Board of Education to present to Reagan for this achievement.  This is a Celebration of Excellence Certificate awarded to Reagan Stokes for receiving the Connecticut Nicholas Green Distinguished Student Award presented by the Watertown Board of Education this evening, Monday, February 8, 2010, signed by the Board Chairperson, Mr. Mazzamaro and me.  Congratulations for this wonderful accomplishment.

Mr. Mazzamaro:  At this time, I’d like to invite anybody who’d like to stay to stay, but we’ll recess for 5 minutes if you do need to leave for any other purpose.  We’ll reconvene at 7:45 p.m.

The meeting recessed at 7:40 p.m.

The meeting reconvened at 7:45 p.m.

D.
Report from Student Council Representative – Matthew Terzigni

Mr. Terzigni:  At the high school, we had a couple of awards of our own in the past two weeks.  We had some of our art students win some statewide awards.  Demo Gakidis and Rachel Berube won our Gold Key and they went up to the University of Hartford to see their work on display.  Rachel’s colored pencil drawing will move on to the National competition and it will be on display there.  I don’t know what the website is, if you go to University of Hartford, there’s a link for it.  We also had three people who had honorable mentions and they were also displayed there.  The art classes took a field trip to go see it.  

The National Honor Society is going to hold a Blood Drive here again.  It’s our second one this year.  That’s on February 23rd and it’s throughout the day for students and the staff to give some blood and help donate.

The Battle of the Bands is also being scheduled.  That will take place on April 1st.  It’s comprised of a bunch of student bands run by Mr. Saccoman and Mr. Begnal.  It’s always a fun event.  I went to the last two of them.  They were a lot of fun.  Everyone loves them.

The Battle of the Beards is almost over.  I’ve been growing for quite a while now.  It’s over at the beginning of March.  At the end of February we’re going to have voting and the kids are going to vote for best goatee, best attempt, all sorts of categories.  The Best Attempt is always my favorite.  They’re 14 teams in total and the goal is to raise $5000 for Haiti Earthquake Relief.  

Mr. Watertown is our other event that’s upcoming that will take place on the 25th.  It’s the fourth annual competition.  There’re 11 boys this year.  Last year we had 14.  The tuxedos are donated by the Wedding Embassy and the boys went and they picked them out with the girl that’s going to escort them throughout the night and keep them on task.  That’s always a fun event.  I competed last year.  It’s a real good time and the boys enjoy it and everyone else that comes to see it really loves it.

That’s all I have for this evening.

E.
Public Participation

Rich Avoletta, 87 Concord Drive, Watertown:  I’d like to address the Watertown Board of Education on pay-to-play.  I am also a member of the Watertown Gold Circle of Sports who will be presenting another aspect of pay-to-play.  As we know, we need to give our children a better quality of life.  Some of the questions I’d like to ask the board, why is pay-to-play collected before the coaches make cuts?  What’s the reason for that?  I’m a volunteer coach at Swift Junior High School and back in the day, we would get between 7th grade, 60 kids participating, and 8th grade about another 50-60 kids participating.  This year, we had a total of 47 kids come and try out.  It’s definitely; pay-to-play is invoked in that turnout.  I think it’s just bad public relations for us to continue in that facet.  If somebody could answer why they need to collect the money beforehand; that would help us to know where we’re going.  

The other aspect is in cashing the checks.  We collect these things so far in advance and it takes 2-3 months to have them cashed.  I just received my son’s basketball check cashed and that’s been over.  We’re almost done with basketball season.  

I think we should also look at a fee for all activities.  We seem to have everything on the athletic basis.  I mean something like an activity fee or some kind of fee for all students to kind of make it a same playing field.  Money they get at events; I would also like to know, does it go onto the general fund and why can’t we have athletics be separate?  Have a separate fund for athletics, like what we get at games.  Recently, we just had a Swift Tournament, which usually brings in, this is off the top of my head, probably about $2000.  We were going to cut sports at Swift, and here’s an event that brings in money.  Where does that money go?

Also, last year, we came to you as the Water-Oak Gold Circle of Sports and we were told from my good friend Tom Lambert, we had a three year plan invoked to knock out pay-to-play.  Is that still going on?  Where are we going with that aspect?  This would be year two.

Last but not least, we definitely need a full time athletic director at the high school.  We cannot continue having buses not scheduled, referees not showing up, kids come for games and there’re no games to be played.  It’s an embarrassment for the town, coaches and the teams.  If those things could be answered, I’d appreciate it.  Thank you.

Mr. Mazzamaro:  Thank you Mr. Avoletta.  I think what we normally would do, is get back to you in writing on these questions, within 10 business days.  Also, some of your questions will be address.  There’s a budget presentation the Superintendent will give later on in this agenda.  If you would stay, there are probably some of those answers as well in the presentation.

Bill Donston, DunRobin Lane, Watertown:  I speak tonight as a representative of the WaterOak Gold Circle of Sports.  On the lighter side, Mr. Mazzamaro, I’d just like to apologize for the smothering defense we put on your team Saturday. If we play again, we’ll allow you a little bit more than 3 shots.  We thought we were the Watertown edition of the UConn Huskies.

Mr. Mazzamaro:  We’ll accept your apology this time.

Mr. Donston:  In retrospect to Mr. Avolletta’s questions, we did discuss pay-to-participate last year with Superintendent Baldwin.  We did see some movement forward, which is always a good sign.  We’ve seen trying to get the parents tickets into the games realizing that they pay.  The senior initiative is also great, trying to get the senior citizens of the community involved back into the high school.  I’m proud to say we’re happy we saw some initiative.  Again, the fee to participate, we understand it isn’t going to be eliminated right away and the three year plan sounds like a good sound investment in the future.  What we’re looking for tonight is maybe a way that we can help.  We’re going to request in writing figures for the sports for the high school budget, middle school budget, and the estimate of the pay-to-participate fee revenues for both of those venues, counting at the gate receipts for the different sporting events at the high school and the middle school and then any donations or sponsorships directed to sporting accounts.  We want to look at these and see if the Water-Oak Gold Circle of Sports can aid the town, students, and the Board of Education in trying to narrow that gap in an effort to eliminate pay-to-participate.  We understand that the budget is very tight and gets tighter every year and a lot of it is contractual.  You have no leeway any which way on contractual.  I do not envy any one of you members sitting at that table right now for the job and the task ahead of you.  I appreciate your efforts along with the rest of the members of the Water-Oak Gold Circle of Sports.  In closing, again, we’re hearing as a group, over 40 years in the community, you’re well aware of the scholarships we give out to only Watertown High School seniors.  Our sole purpose is the youth of Watertown and Watertown Oakville only.  In that respect, with this information, we look to help and work along side of you and with you in any way we can to eliminate the pay-to-participate.  Mr. Mazzamaro, I’ll give you the written request right now.

Mr. Mazzamaro:  Thank you.   
F.     Committee Reports: 
1.
Student Programs and Services – Mary Colangelo:  No report.

2.     Curriculum and Instruction Committee – Kevin Killeen:  Mr. Chairman, this evening, under agenda item #5, Dr. Collins and Ms. Clancy will present information for instructional programming including Special Services, Transportation and Operations as is relative to this year’s recommended budget.  If I could, I’d like to go on to discuss the Governance and Community Engagement piece that piggy backs to that effort.
We met for the first time as a sub-committee and we kind of defined what we thought some of the pieces that were relevant to Governance and Community Engagement.  I would like to share that that work was foundational.  It will be ongoing.  It will have a two fold purpose:  one will be to engage the community and informational seminars relative to the budget in many different ways as best we can; also, going forward, how to sustain a program of Governance and Community Engagement.  I would like to share with you something from a book called “Whatever it Takes”.  This was written by a guy named Thomas Lacona, Director of the Center for Respect and Responsibility, noted author on character education calls for educators, educational communities to be schools of character, which he describes as communities of virtue, a place where moral and intellectual qualities such as good judgment, best effort, respect, kindness, honesty, service, citizenship are modeled, upheld, celebrated and practiced in every part of the school life, from the examples of the adults to the relationships among peers, the handling of discipline, the content of curriculum, the rigor of academic standards, the ethos of environment and the conduct of extra-curricular activities and the involvement of parents.  I can honestly say, sitting as a Board of Education member for some 3 years now, that the people I have encountered both professionally and parents have been wholly involved in that work and it’s up to us who hear this to go out and share that burden with our community.  We stand at the threshold of some dire situations for our educational system.  It’s bad other places, it’s worse here.  That’s concludes my remarks for Governance and Community Engagement.

3. Policy and Labor Committee – Mary Colangelo:  No report
4.     Budget, Finance and Operations Committee – Thomas Lambert:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.  Reminding committee members we have a budget committee meeting at 7 p.m., Wednesday, John Trumbull Primary School, Special Ed Room.  Also, later on tonight, we have a budget presentation.
5.     Facilities/PBC/Operations Committee – Thomas Lambert:  Mr. Chairman, we had a walk through and walked through a number of schools.  We walked through Watertown High School and we looked into some assorted issues; bathroom issues, boys’ locker issues, door hardware and some leaks here and there that came about that will be covered.  We walked through Judson; we had some door water infiltration, some floor tile issues and some boiler repairs discussed as well as the Munson House boiler.  Thank you. 
6. Governance and Community Engagement Committee – Kevin Killeen

This was discussed by Mr. Killeen under item #2.

G.
Communications - Secretary 


None

H.     Minutes


1.    Special Board of Education Meeting – January 21, 2010

MOTION:

Made by Ms. Colangelo, sec. by Mr. Buzzannco

SUBJECT:

Minutes

TEXT OF MOTION:  That the Board approves the minutes of the special Board of Education meeting – January 21, 2010

DISCUSSION:  Mr. Butterly:  Mr. Chairman, I wanted to just mention that I went to the clerk and showed her that the word that’s “inaudible” on page 11 should be “attended”.  It’s typed as “inaudible”.  And I also pointed out lower down in that same paragraph “you know where”, the word “know” should be inserted between “you” and “where”.  I’ve talked to the clerk about that.

OPPOSED:

None

ABSTAINED:
None

VOTE:

Motion passed unanimously.
2.    Regular Board of Education Meeting – January 25, 2010

MOTION:

Made by Ms. Colangelo, sec. by Mr. Buzzannco

SUBJECT:

Minutes

TEXT OF MOTION:
That the Board approves the minutes of the regular Board of Education meeting – January 25, 2010.
Discussion: 

Mr. Butterly:  Again, Mr. Chairman, on page 4, the word “flush” at the bottom should be “flesh out”.  I pointed that out to our extremely diligent clerk who’s assured me that she could make that change.  I just wanted to make the Board know that that was my comment because I did thank Mary, the sub-chairman for helping me flesh out things on the Spring Olympics.  Thank you to all you members of the committee that worked with us on the 21st of December and that’s ongoing.  In fact, the Gold Circle has been most anxious and willing to help on that project and we’re going to be inviting you guys to take a swing with the bat, etc.  We fleshed that out at the meeting, so that’s the word.

OPPOSED:

None

ABSTAINED:
None

VOTE:

Motion passed unanimously.
I.     Superintendent's Recommendations and Report


Ms. Baldwin:  Item #1, a and b, those are long term substitute positions due to    maternity leaves at Polk Elementary School.

1. Appointments – (Information Only – No Action Required)

a. Ms. Diana McKinnon to the position of Long-Term Substitute Teacher at Polk School, effective on or around February 22, 2010, to the end of the 2009-2010 school year, being paid $65.00 per day for the first ten days, and on the eleventh day, being placed on the first step of the WEA’s contract of $40,076.00 prorated.

b.
Ms. Rachel Iacovone-Boivin to the position of Long-Term Substitute Teacher at Polk School, effective on or around May 3, 2010, to the end of the 2009-2010 school year, being paid $65.00 per day for the first ten days, and on the eleventh day, being placed on the first step of the WEA’s contract of $40,076.00 prorated.

2. Three School Project Update – (Information Only – No Action Required)

Administration will present an update on the three school project.

Ms. Baldwin:  We continue to move along.  At the high school we are planning for the major transition of the cafeteria into swing space of the gymnasium starting in April, right after April break.  O & G did contact us late on Friday afternoon to inform us that they will not start the kitchen work until later in June.  How that impacts us is just, we will stay in the kitchen area to prepare our lunches and we will shuttle the food down the hallway to the temporary cafeteria in the gymnasium.

The 3-story wing continues to progress on schedule with demolition work ongoing throughout the day as well as mechanical and electrical and plumbing work.  That is on schedule.  Things are moving along here.  

At Judson, we continue address our punch list items.  Today the boiler manufacturer was on sight and we hope to learn a little more from them relative to our boiler issue.  

At Polk, that project moves along quickly.  We anticipate bringing to the Board, the first meeting in March the FFE technology and furniture requests which are largely similar to the Judson project.  We anticipate having a joint meeting with the PBC on that evening to address that.  In terms of the actual construction at Polk, the roof blocking of the additional area is ongoing.  In the existing building, in area B, the ceiling grid is going in and the painting has started there as well.  The new windows are being installed in the gymnasium right now, this week.  Concerns were raised during our walk through on Saturday relative to some construction items; impeding sidewalk access.  Our Clerk of the Works has addressed that with the general contractor and hopefully that problem is rectified as of today.

We continue with sprinkler work at Polk and also we anticipate the new electrical service being completed by the end of this month.  We are on schedule and anticipating a July 15th turnover to the Board.

3. H1N1 Update

The Superintendent will update the Board on the level of influenza in the district and the continuous efforts underway to support community wellness.

Ms. Baldwin:  I’m pleased to report that the district remains healthy.  Our absenteeism has gone up slightly over the past week, but that is due to a stomach bug and not any flu.  Just a reminder that the CDC is encouraging everyone to become vaccinated now.  That is the guideline.  The vaccine should be available to everyone.  There are no restrictions at this point relative to age or certain classification.  We do post information on our website relative to free clinics.  That information comes to us from the Torrington Area Health District and certainly I would encourage all members of the community and staff to take advantage of these clinics and to become vaccinated because that is the recent guidance that we are receiving.

4.
Out-of-Country Field Trip to France
Ms. Baldwin:  Item #4 is a presentation to the Board by Ms. Miller.  She is a World Language teacher here at Watertown High School.  We are anticipating a field trip for next year in April, 2011 to France and she’s here to talk to the Board about some of the curriculum connections, the relevance and the opportunity that presents itself for some of our high school students.  Thank you very much Ms. Miller for being here this evening.

Ms. Miller:  Good evening.  It’s nice to see so many of you again.  I’ve been taking trips since I was 24 and this will be the 7th trip that I will hopefully take with students from Watertown High School.  I’ve done about 20 trips all together.  I don’t think there’s anything that I do that is more rewarding to me is to take children abroad.  I’ve dedicated my life to teaching French and the French culture and to get children involved in this and enthusiastic about learning a language is my major goal.  I can tell you all the wonderful things that happen on these trips, how excited they are, to see this, to go into stores, to meet with shop keepers and order breakfast and lunch and to see so many of the Roman ruins or so many of the things that I take them to every year.  What these trips do is changes lives and opens and broadens our student’s minds.  I can remember one girl a couple of years ago said to me, “before I went on this trip, I was afraid to go to college, now I can go anywhere”.  Their self-confidence and their esteem and everything is just rolling through.  I sent some of these over to the Board, I don’t know if some of you have seen them, the packets.  That tells you basically the nuts and the bolts of the trip, but when I look at what does this actually do for students?  I know what it does, but I’m trying to justify, why should a Board of Education approve this, because you look to the state standards, you look to the local standards.  In Connecticut, we call them the 5 C’s.  You may know the 5 C’s.  I was looking at them today and every single one of them are incorporated into this trip.  The first one is communication.  How do I use language to communicate with others?  They can communicate in their classroom, but you put them in a café or you put them in a store where they actually have to communicate, that’s when they learn.  That’s communication at its best.  Culture.  I can sit in my classroom until the cows come home trying to teach them culture.  But culture is really being there, walking the streets, smelling the smells, eating the food, talking to the people, watching what they’re wearing.  That’s culture and that’s what they get.  The connections.  What are the connections between American students and French students or as people as a whole?  What are the differences, what are the similarities?  What do we have in common?  As our world becomes smaller and smaller, we need to have some of these questions answered and our students need to become global students, not just students of Watertown of the United States.  Comparisons.  Making comparisons, not only connections, but the comparisons.  How are we different?  What do we do?  What do they do?  What is their culture like?  They notice everything.  They have these big plastic green things that go around the town and sweep the streets and they didn’t quite know what it was so we talked to them about that.  All these little minute things that they learn.  Comparisons about the countries, the similarities and the differences.  Community.  Building a global community.  We are all one in the same.  The French students trying to learn English and the English students trying to learn French.  These are the state standards and every one of them are addressed in this kind of experience for the students.  Every year I try and take a different route, always starting in Paris and down in the south.  Last year I took them up through Normandy and they walked through the cemeteries and they walked on Omaha Beach and boy, I can remember one kid, Matt.  If any of you have seen Normandy, they’re thousands, ten-thousand of our boys there and people are walking all over.  One of the seniors all of a sudden moved over to the side and he said, no, I don’t think we should walk on the grass.  Honor and the children of this day and age have to learn that.  Four years ago, we went on the same trip and we went to a little town called (inaudible) and it was a town that was bombed out by the Germans and it was never rebuilt so the students walked through that under signs of silence to see what’s happened and to never forget it.  My generation knows, your generation, even my children’s, but the young ones need to know that.  That’s basically what the trip is is all about.  I can give you the nuts and bolts of where we’re going and what we’re going to do every time.  I travel only with ACIS.  It’s a company that I would never change from just because they’re dedicated, they’re capable and dependable.  We start planning now because money is an issue and if I get kids enrolled by April 1st, and get the applications up to Boston, I get $500 off this trip.  That’s really decent this year.  I hope I’ve answered some of your questions.  Do you have any questions?

Mr. Killeen:  Hi Ms. Miller.  My question is do you have a projected group size?

Ms. Miller:  About 20, 25.  I run a ratio, a lot of teachers go 10:1, and I go 6:1 abroad just because I want to run a tight ship.  My main goal is strictly safety.  They could have a ball if I take them to the grocery store.  They will have fun wherever they are.  My goal is to get them home safe and sound and I don’t relax until we’re on the bus coming home from JFK.  I have tons of procedures set in place.  Over the years. I have developed what will work the best for me to keep them safe.

Mr. Killeen:  One more question.  Academic standards or discipline standards?  Who decides who goes or if you show up with your money, you’re on the list?

Ms. Miller:  Not necessarily.  I open it up to my French students.  Sometimes, we get some Spanish in there and that’s ok.  A student who wants to go to Europe, I don’t think it’s necessarily dependent on the grade.  I don’t think my F students, I don’t have that many, but I don’t think those are the kind of kids that really want to go.  I’ve never had to address that, truthfully.  I would probably evaluate the student as a student, rather than by his grade because you can have some students who don’t really do necessarily well in a classroom, but would thrive on something like this and that would be something I would have to evaluate truthfully.

Mr. Killeen:  And that applies to the discipline?

Ms. Miller:  It’s a real tight ship.  I run a very tight ship because that’s the only way I can get them there and get them back safe and sound.  They don’t really necessarily know it, but I know it and I have the plans in place and I’m taking two of the chaperones; this will be their fourth trip with me.  I’m taking two of the new teachers.  It’s a well oiled machine already.  I have plans in place for everything, i.e. if one kid misses the subway, what do we do, I have it all in place.  God willing everything goes safe and sound.

Ms. Baldwin:  Mr. Killeen, to answer your questions relative to discipline, we would look at the full range of student performance when children sign up and express interest in this trip and we would only want children who were good school citizens meet our behavior expectations as well as our academic expectations and we are very pleased that over the course of the past several years, that has not been an issue, but we always look at the children that we do send overseas with Ms. Miller are responsible, mature and will be appropriate in that setting.  That is all part of an overall review.

Ms. Miller:  And their maturity grows as a result of this.  Also, I generally, like with the trip to Spain, I always get teacher recommendations and I can do that fairly easily.  I can run through all the guidelines that I do, most of them are in here, but I think it’s safe to say that my only goal is to bring the children home safe and sound because they will learn and they will thrive on everything else, but my goal is to make sure they’re safe and sound.

Ms. Colangelo:  This trip is during the April vacation with a few days ahead of time.  How many schools days will the students miss?

Ms. Miller:  It’s either two or three.  It’s very difficult to take a trip just within the scope of the school vacation.  It’s pretty hard to do that because if you’re going to go over there, like I know they have some 7 day trips, but to put that money out, I would hope that those days that they have off from school, even though they are still responsible for their work and they know that, what they gain, is certainly well worth their time.

Ms. Colangelo:  So it’s yourself and four other teachers that are going?  That would require substitutes.

Ms. Miller:  Correct.  I think the Friday beforehand is a vacation day too.  There’s the holiday and the Friday before that.  I’m not exactly sure what the calendar is though.

Ms. Baldwin:  We have not set the calendar yet for the school year.  Certainly, we would take all of that into account and in previous years, this trip has released students and staff for two days prior to vacation to accommodate a very robust itinerary and the amount of money that families are putting out for this trip.

Ms. Colangelo:  Are the teachers paid for those days that they are missing school, plus a substitute?

Ms. Baldwin:  It’s a professional day and it’s quite a commitment on their part as well to be traveling and chaperoning with children overseas, so yes.

Ms. Miller:  It is 24 hours a day.

Ms. Baldwin:  Do other board members have any other questions for Ms. Miller?

Mr. Butterly:  I just have a comment.  I’ve chaperoned trips to the Virginias for colleges and the Carolinas, but I have students in the district where I teach that have done this kind of trip to France and I just commend you for what you’re doing and I agree with everything you’re saying about this.  I think it’s wonderful.  I had a student somehow, get me a little bit of sand from Utah beach and she said, “I think you’d like this Mr. Butterly, I know how much you like history” and it was really an honor.  I don’t know if she broke any international laws, but I was so thrilled to get that.  I think what you’re doing is wonderful and I think this is a great thing we do and I hope you can get this done in this tough economy.  The extra days are very much warranted and I think it’s very educational.

Ms. Miller:  Well the company that I’m dealing with now is also making slight changes.  This trip we go to France and we tour the gardens and the house but then we’ll be taken over to the Museum of Impressionism and we’re going to be working directly with a French artist and he’s going to teach the children about impressionism and then they get to do their own painting.  Down in the south of France we go through what’s called the wild west of France, and the children are going to be riding horseback.  It doesn’t get any better than that.  It’s wonderful.

Mr. Lambert:  Ms. Miller, I can attest to the trip.  My daughter went over 24 years ago and talks about it today.  It was truly a life changing experience for her.  She matured.  In seven days, she matured 15 years.  It was very good for her and we did learn a lot ourselves after she got back.

Ms. Miller:  Many of us never had this opportunity.  We never did this when we were in high school and college so it’s really terrific.

Mr. Lambert:  She was ready to travel anywhere after that.

Ms. Miller:  It starts a lifelong journey of traveling.

Ms. Pond:  I want to commend you.  I took a group from Watertown High School in 1973.  It costs $399 including going across the Strait of Gibraltar so times have changed.  The last time you came, Ms. Miller we asked you because of the way the world is today, is there an insurance policy to protect the kids in case they cannot travel?

Ms. Miller:  Yes, first of all if the government said you can’t do it, it’s a done deal.  There a policy that a medical and liability policy that is given to every student by ACIS.  There are three levels.  They are given the basic.  They have the option of joining up for one higher or the highest.  The difference is basically a little bit more money for a medical emergency and more money returned if they had to cancel.  I had about six years ago, I was going to France with a group and it was right before the Gulf War, and I just said, the heck with this, I’m not going.  Everything was full of unrest, so I put it off to July and I had called them and said, “can I do this?” and they said yes.  I told them what the reasons were and they expected that and they gave us a hand.  For the little amount of money that makes a difference between them is worth it if God forbid, something happens.

Ms. Pond:  The feedback and excitement that the students have shared with me after going with you on the trips is just, you cannot measure them.

Ms. Miller:  Thank you.

Ms. Baldwin:  Thank you very much Ms. Miller.  The Board has this as an action item later in the agenda.  We appreciate your time.

5.
FY 2010-2011 Recommended Budget Presentation
Ms. Baldwin:  There will be a presentation by Ms. Clancy and Dr. Collin on the Special Education, and Curriculum and Instruction budgets as well as the Business and Operation side of the budget.  I think Ms. Clancy will start the presentation and Dr. Collin will finish with areas of Curriculum and Instruction.

Ms. Clancy:  Good evening everyone.  As Ms. Baldwin said, Dr. Collin and I are going to share this presentation to you tonight on the budget.  I’m going to be reviewing Business and Operations and then turn it over to Dr. Collin for Curriculum and Special Services.

These are the categories that fall under business and operation; professional services, utilities, maintenance services, transportation, supplies and materials and equipment.  This pie chart, which should be relatively familiar to you all, you’ll see the 15.9% on the left hand corner; that represents the six categories that I just outlined.  Out of the entire budget, 15.9% of it is attributed to those six categories, which is equivalent to about $5.8 million.  

The first area is professional services.  It represents a 1.6% of the entire budget.  It’s relatively small.  The increase in that category is just over $17,000.  Professional services includes a whole host of contractual services, such as Special Education, contracted and consulting services, individual assessments and services for students, educational consultants, legal services, psychological testing and evaluation, professional development, software services, contracts and the coverage of fire and police for athletic and non athletic events across the district.  This category also includes an allocation for the new software financial package that we’ve been talking about in our sub-committee work, which includes a personnel component, a much needed personnel component.  With that financial system, we will be able to increase efficiency, streamline processes, and just align functions with personnel and finance.  Legal services also falls under this category and its union negotiations, expulsion hearings, contract reviews, any other legal advice that’s needed throughout the year.  We were able to reduce this line by $10,000 in the 2010-2011 budget request based on current expenditures.  We looked at where we are right now and we are below expenditures anticipated so we are able to take a reduction next year of $10,000 safely.  We feel pretty sure about that.  A final area in professional services is in service training which provides for professional development for teachers and other staff.  Although this budget allocation is relatively small, it’s about $20,000, it is important to continue to further strengthen and improve instructional practices.  We were able to reduce this line by about $12,000 by utilizing some of the ARRA funding.

Next category is utilities.  It represents about 3.8% of the overall budget.  The increase in this category is $83,000.  The utilities are projected based on a three-year average of consumption.  That’s the usage.  We look at that, and then we calculate the budget based on whether it’s a locked in rate or if it’s not a locked in rate, if we don’t have the ability to do that, we make an estimated rate based on meetings, if we meet with CL&P or Yankee Gas.  I just attended a meeting last week.  I was informed that natural gas rates are pretty stable for the next decade, is actually what they talked.  I think they went a little too far.  It’s safe to say for the next several years natural gas will be relatively stable.  Basically what we do is we look at the three-year average of consumption, budget it, and project it out.  An example of this would be our electricity.  We have the supply side and the distribution side.  The supply side is locked in with our new electricity consortium agreement that we just signed on for three more years.  That’s about .09 a KW hour.  Then we have the distribution side.  We don’t have that locked in.  That’s purchased directly from CL&P.  That’s about .06 per KW hour.  So you add those two together and you calculate it out and that’s your budget.  So that basically is with electricity.  Natural gas, we do not have that locked in, we do purchase it through Yankee Gas.  Basically they give us estimates of where they think that cost will be going and we budget based on that.  Again a three-year average of consumption.  With our heating oil, we do purchase that through a consortium.  We have not yet locked in those rates.  We’re marketing it right now through the group and what we’re trying to do is not go over where we are right now.  That’s our target we want to stay at.  We pay 2.45/gallon for heating oil.  We don’t want to go above that.  They think it is pretty doable at this point.

Telephones have increased slightly.  We’ve looked at our current costs and projected them out for next year.  We do receive funding for our telephone service and our BlackBerry’s and cell phones through the Erate program, which that is always subject to cancellation.  It’s not a guarantee.  It’s not an ideal way.  You should not budget what you expect to receive.  Erate is used to purchase additional programming if you wanted to purchase the software.  That’s really what it’s used for.  It’s not to be used to offset your budget. Right now I’m in the process of reviewing our BlackBerry cell phones and direct connect plans that we currently have in place.  We’re looking to consolidate them.  If we do that, we should be able to save $500/month at the minimum.  I did take that reduction.  It’s about $6000.  I did take that reduction in the 2010-2011 budget.

Maintenance services are the next category and it represents 1.8% the total budget.  This category has an overall increase of $168,000.  The majority of this category is related to contracted services for service level agreements and the anticipated emergency repairs for such things as HVAC, roofing, sprinklers, fire and security, elevators, track, turf, the grounds, boilers.  It also includes ongoing maintenance agreements for our student management systems, the Infinite Campus, the Alert Now, the parent notification system.  It also provides service for our 12 or so system wide servers that support our technology across the district.  Under this budget area, we also have our copier contract and our computer lease for John Trumbull that we just brought to you within the last couple of weeks.  That’s also under this category.  You will note the final line item is the maintenance projects which we’ve talked about again in sub-committee work.  This line has increased about $45,000 which is attributed to the heating costs from Heminway Park that we moved over into that category so that we can continue with our capital improvement plan across the district and maintain our buildings.

Mr. Buzzannco:  Quick question.  The other $122,000 increase, can you just touch upon where the bulk of that is coming from?

Ms. Clancy:  I’m sorry?

Mr. Buzzannco:  We have an increase of $168,000 in that category; $45,000 of which I think you mentioned was a transfer, that’s about $120,000.  Could you give us a sense of where bulk of increase is coming from?

Ms. Clancy:  It’s mostly the contracted services, that whole portion of contracted services.  That’s where the major increase was, which are all the service contracts for all of the HVAC, all the maintenance kind of work that’s done through our facilities.  That’s where most of it is.  I can give you a breakdown.  

Mr. Buzzannco:  I was just curious as to why they were going up.  Is it our request, are there some market portions at work, and is it new contracts?

Ms. Clancy:  Part of it is that we moved Infinite Campus that became as opposed to a purchase of the system, now it’s an ongoing maintenance.  Those costs are now included in that category as opposed to the purchase of a new software.  That’s attributed to it too.

The next category is transportation.  That’s 6.6% of the overall budget.  You should remember this is the first year of our 4-year contract, a renewed contract with First Student.  It’s a 3% increase every year.  I’ve been in contact with the regional management at First Student and I asked them if we could possibly renegotiate the contract and maybe bump it out a year, extend it a year and then have our 2010-2011 contract be a 0% increase.  It’s about a $41,000 savings.  I should hear by the end of the week on that.  He was open to it.  We also have 27 buses in the budget this year.  That’s because of the Polk/Heminway walker students.  Next year we took that bus out, so now we’re down to 26.  We had a little bit of reduction there.  Our diesel fuel is another on of those consortium purchasing.  We have not yet locked in that rate.  Again, we’re working with the group to market our numbers and get the maximum of what we’re paying right now, which is $2.63/gallon.  The biggest area of increase in transportation is in the Special Ed area.  It was like $124,000 overall.  That’s based on our current outplacements and anticipated increase for next year with our Special Ed transportation providers.  

The property and liability insurances.  It’s estimated at a 10% increase.  We did receive some preliminary numbers from our broker.  It seems like we actually overestimated a little bit.  They came in a little bit low, which is good, however, worker’s comp looks like it came in a little bit higher.  We’re going to go back and talk to them and review their numbers and then any adjustments that need to be made; we will bring them back to you for the February 22nd meeting.

The final piece of the transportation category is for athletic and field trips.  There’s an increase of about $13,000 and that’s from the movement of costs associated with those activities.  We move them from the pay-to-participate over to the general fund.

Supplies and materials represent just over 2% of the overall budget.  We actually have a decrease in that category by about $49,000.  In a budget where lines are significantly under budgeted to begin with, now there’s an even larger decrease.  One of the areas that we actually increased was testing materials and scoring.  That was to, so that the Board of Ed would pay, the general fund would pay for students to take AP test and PSAT tests.  The purpose of this is to; the sophomores right now, we do pay for them.  We pay for them to take the PSAT.  Next year, we would like to add the juniors to that mix, so that we’re paying for them as well.  It’s overall to align with the district improvement agenda, to enable all students to be college ready.  The AP testing, again, we want to offer that so that students participate in the testing so that they maintain high standards.  The other area of increase in the supply account is the library books.  We increased about $5300 in order to provide more opportunity for interest based reading for all students.  That will also allow for reinforcement and practice skills for them.

Equipment; that category if .01% of the total budget.  We actually had a decrease in this category as well of about $35,000.  Our vehicle purchase program falls under this category.  We have 6 vehicles currently, 2 of which are leased.  One of the leases is up in 2010-2011 and the 2nd one is up in the following year.  We do have 6 vehicles in total.  

Instructional equipment, we also decreased that slightly.  It’s for the replacement of classroom and office equipment and technology.  It’s a $22,000 budget.  We reduced it by about $22,000, so we really cut it in half, just to have a minimal increase of replacement equipment.

If you have any questions, I’d be happy to answer them.

Mr. Lambert:  School buses;  I noticed that Governor Rell is proposing seatbelts in the upcoming budget year, at least a proposal for it.  If that happens, do you know much about that?  Is that like another unfunded state mandate?  And then it’ll be born through us.  The transportation companies would then charge us for that?

Ms. Clancy:  One way or another, we will pay for it.  

Ms. Baldwin:  Just so the Board is aware, I received an inquiry last week via email from the Connecticut Conference on Municipalities asking us to respond locally as to what that impact might be and so we’re working with First Student to provide that information.  This is very clearly an unfunded mandate that would be passed on.

Ms. McCabe:  In the library books and periodicals, I know it’s a small item.  I thin I recall, when my kids were at Baldwin school, we did a program where, do you have a list of books that are needed, required?  Do you have a wish list?

Ms. Baldwin:  We do.  We have the Follett Destiny Program.  There is a listing of what the appropriate books would be at all levels and what our current inventory is and therefore, where we have gaps.  We do have that listing and can certainly make that available if there are donations that might be appropriate.

Ms. McCabe:  I think when my kids where at Baldwin, they put forth that list and then families went and bought the books and then a nameplate was put in to recognize.  I think all the books that the school wanted to purchase were done on a voluntary basis and it worked out real well.  People were very happy to do a small thing like that.

Ms. Baldwin:  We can get that list and publish it.  We do have that through our software system.

Ms. Clancy:  I’ll move it over to Dr. Collin.

Dr. Collin:  Thank you.  I want to begin this discussion with a review of Special Services department.  As you know, in my role as Assistant Superintendent I have Special Services under my purview as well as curriculum.  First, we’ll focus on Special Services Department.  Our program goals are actually modified here and reduced a bit.  I won’t share all of them with you.  The Special Services Department is under high and appropriate scrutiny by the Federal government and the state government to ensure that students with special needs are adequately served in every facet of our school operation.  The key goals are to improve CMT and CAPT performance for all students in the special education sub group.  Tied to that, the next goal is to increase the use of the least restricted environment and time with non-disabled peers for all students with a special focus on intellectually disabled students and their regular education placement, to increase that to over 80%.  It’s a target established for us.  This is a case where federal and state mandate actually strengthen our approach and make sure that we service kids in that least restrictive environment and that intellectually disabled students are actually socialized and brought into the academic mainstream to the extent possible, to engage them in a world that they will live in, so they will function independently.  That’s carefully scrutinized and a clear goal of ours.  

Next is to decrease the suspension rate in the special needs category.  Currently, our state watch in this area, the suspension rate is about 4% of our special needs students are suspended for more than 10 days.  The state guideline is 1%.  Early intervention is another key piece for us, both in the birth – 3 identification and then our pre-school program.  

Next, related to the goal of reducing suspension rates is improving our staff’s ability to manage behavior problems and to focus behavior problems objectively and in a rational clear way about what is the manifestation, what is the function of that behavior and can we address that function for the student so that the misbehavior doesn’t occur.  And can we create behavior plans that teach students proactive, positive steps rather than simply react to their negative behavior with more consequence?  That’s a clear goal of our department.

Lastly, to ensure compliance with evaluation timelines, this is a goal that we’re making really good progress on and improving.  The laws that we operate under are IDEA, Individuals with Disability Act, federal legislation, also federal funding associated with that which you’ve heard about and you’ll hear a bit more about.  And then Connecticut state law for special education.  

Our special needs population is approximately 11.5% of our student body and you see the exceptionality categorized there with the percentage of students falling into each category.  Our special department staff includes 33 teachers, 6.4 speech and language pathologists, 6.8 psychologists, 1 physical therapist, and 1.4 occupational therapists.

In terms of mandated costs, we work very hard to service all students within the Watertown Public Schools; however, there are times when mainstream placement simply isn’t appropriate for students.  In those cases, out of district placements are required to meet the learning needs of those students so they placements happen.  Tuition is charged and transportation is provided for those students.  In addition to this staff you saw earlier, profession and pupil services is a very broad area with specific areas of expertise that we have to tap into routinely and bring in consultants and evaluators and adult service providers in terms of high school students beginning the transition into the real world and the world of work and tutoring services are provided to students who are medically unable to come to school.  Our department does generate some revenue to the integrated back into service provision.  Our occupational therapists, our counselors and psychologists when they provide that counseling service, speech and language pathologists, all report out for Medicaid reimbursement.  That’s a program that was started last year and our staff responded to it very well in terms of documenting their hours of provision and that reimbursement comes back to the district.  In addition this is one we’ve talked about quite a bit, excess costs grants.  There’s a calculation involved, but when our service provision for a student adds up to a certain percentage of service beyond our per pupil expenditure, the state will reimburse us for those costs.  As you know, this is a major issue in terms of the state budget deficit.  In the 08-09 school year, you can see those costs were reimbursed at 90%.  That’s down to 77% in the current budget year and we’re projecting 70% for that excess cost reimbursement for next year.  In addition the Bureau of Special Education Services for the Blind reimburses us for specific types of service we provide.  These are the numbers of that reimbursement and that credit from Medicaid, FESB and excess costs.  This offset is applied to our tuition account and related services and equipment and supplies.

The grants we receive under IDEA 611 fund positions as well.  This is the current count of the 611 staffing and what the 611 grant provides.

619 is a portion of the IDEA grant devoted to pre-school education.  Same grant, just a sub-component of it.  It also provides some staffing for it.

ARRA, as you know is in place and we talked about it.  It’s a two-year grant limited to that two-year period.  It includes the following categories, the general wage increase for special education certified faculty is in the ARRA grant.  There’s an aspired teacher and the paraprofessional.  That particular investment is serving us well in terms of meeting the needs of a specific group of students here at Watertown High School.  The general wage increase for non-certified staff is in the ARRA grant.  There’s a pupil service line that also provides those consulting services that I spoke of earlier.  A portion of our special education supervisors and ARRA grant as well.  That is a quick run through of the special services department.

Mr. Buzzannco:  Dr. Collin, the IDEA grant; are they applied for on an annual basis?

Dr. Collin:  They are.  They’re applied for on an annual basis and they span a two-year period.  So you’re annually applying and the grant spans a two year period to give you some grace period for the various fiscal years. At the federal level it’s an October 1 start, a July 1 start at the state and local level for the fiscal year.

Mr. Buzzannco:  Where are we with our current grant?  Year 2, year 1?

Dr. Collin:  They overlap, so we’re currently closing out one grant as we are simultaneously beginning a two-year period.  The next grant application is due mid May, so we’ll begin working on that shortly.

Mr. Killeen:  Is our special education pupil population increasing?

Dr. Collin:  Is seems stable.  I don’t think the number has changed in my research over the past few years.  It’s difficult being relatively new to the district, it’s difficult to gauge.  I think across the state and I think probably nationally, special educators would say that demands are increasing in terms of the significant nature of some of the behavioral issues we’re seeing.  Whether that be sparked by emotion or students on the autism spectrum or a variety of other factors that could play into that.  Elementary principals who’ve been in the business for a while will tell you that those behavioral challenges are probably what rises to the surface most frequently and how the importance of managing those appropriately.  It’s critically important for each student to make sure that the behavior causes are identified and that proactive skills are taught to remedy those situations.  We can’t support that student enough through this process.

Mr. Killeen:  Two more questions;  Are we through SRBI better able to target the level of services that need to be provided and as a consequence are we actually limiting the expenditures of special education expenditures on a per pupil basis?

Dr. Collin:  Well we haven’t seen the results yet; we know that the steps we’re taking are critically important.  We’re going to talk a little bit more about that in the Curriculum and Instruction presentation.  The fact that our math and language arts curriculum K-5, we had two very good meetings with some fantastic teachers who are going to help us write this curriculum.  The key to sort of doing anything that’s uniform and systematic is a solid guaranteed and viable curriculum.  In my discussions with teachers and these committee members attested to that, the current inconsistency across that K-5 spectrum in these two primary areas of mathematics and literacy.  Once that core curriculum is established and its standards based and its uniform across the district in its implementation, our belief is that student achievement will improve and our ability to meet student needs will improve because it will be a more consistent foundation upon which we’re working.

Mr. Killeen:  Just one other question.  IDEA 611 and 619;  those are grant funded positions, but do we fund those positions out of our budget and get reimbursed by the grant or are those grants available on a timely basis?

Dr. Collin:  Right, with a two-year grant period and the crossover of those two grants, they are funded continuously throughout the cycle.

Ms. Baldwin:  We have budgeted net of those grant positions.  It’s not on the general fund and then we take the reduction.  They’re already in the grant.

Dr. Collin:  This assessment on this budget piece on the Curriculum and Instruction and Assessment is meant to be direct and frank about my assessment of the district.  It is not meant to blame or embarrass or shame anyone.  I want to say that to you up front.  It’s meant to be honest and straightforward to you which I think is what you need in terms of your decision making process in the future.  I also wanted to put the caveat out there that, what you’ll see here is based upon my collaboration and discussion with everyone, principals, teachers, but I don’t want to give you the impression that it’s complete or set in stone at all.  This presentation, you’ll hear it first.  It will also be presented at administrative council, components of it will be discussed at the council for teaching and learning that is comprised of both administrators and teachers and it will be an ongoing dialogue.  With those two things understood, it will be frank and honest and direct to you, but it’s not comprehensive, nor is it set in stone in terms of some of the recommendations I’ll put forth tonight.

The format of this presentation will be at the left side of the screen, our curriculum needs.  There are things in the district that are in place or need to be addressed and ways we might address them on the right side of the screen.  

In terms of curriculum need, we’ve talked about a need to build a stronger connection to the curriculum standards and grade level expectations that are put forth by the state.  This work is being well received in the district as we go through this curriculum revision process, as we worked with consultants to do differentiated lesions with mathematics, we’ve learned that we have been pitching the curriculum too low.  We need to raise our grade level expectations and that instruction would be more in line with what the state actually measure on the CMT.  That’s a big discovery and it fuels our work, which you see on the right hand side of the screen to address in this budget.  We are currently under implementing English, language arts and math curriculum revision.  That revised curriculum will allow us to develop a standards based report card and so that a parent can understand their child’s skills and competencies in their child’s development, not simply a letter grade.  It will say that these are actual skills that are required of your second grader and here’s your student’s progress towards meeting those standards.  That work will happen over time.

In additions, we want to expand our ability to measure learning benchmarks across the grade level.  As you know, we have the DRA II expanded into 3rd grade this year, expanded into 4th grade and 5th grade next year.  We also want to add the Degrees of Reading Power assessment in the spring of grade 2.  That’s a critical benchmark to understand where our second graders are as they move forward and in the fall of every year 3rd, 4th and 5th.  These are standard, fairly widely used assessment tools that are currently not in place.  We want to implement those and we’re doing so by reallocating from other expenditure areas like the Otis Lennon test, like the Gates assessment, Metropolitan Readiness Assessment.  When you talk to teachers about eliminating those assessments they say this makes sense.  They say this set of data and the DRA II and DRP will be more instructionally valuable.  That’s a reallocation of resources, a net of zero on the current budget.

In terms of textbooks, science and social studies in grades 3-5, we have some very outdated materials.  Copyright dates from 1993 and 1991.  That kind of thing forces teachers to be resourceful, some spending their own dollars to bring in materials that are current and that teach students and provide students with correct information.  I even heard stories of teachers going to their local library to gather resources to bring and borrowing from a local library to come in and service kids in our schools.  That’s a sporadic one time occurrence.  That can’t happen across the system.  These issues in terms of materials in grades 1 through 5 must be addressed.  To do so, very preliminary figures replacement costs for texts and leveled readers can range anywhere from $84,000 to $110,000.  K-2 science and social studies leveled readers, $90,000 are conservative estimates.  Those estimates do not include teacher resource materials.  That would be necessary for each classroom to do it well.  

In our unified arts program, specifically at the middle school level; what happens in unified arts is not a guaranteed experience because of a rash of budget reductions over the years.  The rotation in middle school can be different depending who you are as a student or what year you entered the school.  This is a serious concern and there’s no stand-alone health program to address issues of substance abuse prevention, social and communication skills, human growth and development and that list of needs could go on and on and on.  We hear about cyber bullying, we hear about a variety of issues facing teenagers and this is the time to allow them a place, an opportunity with a trusted, respected, competent teacher to talk them through what’s right and give them resources and tools to make appropriate decisions.  Right now, health is forced into physical education scenario.  That physical education should be expanded with the physical needs, but instead the student is confronted with, today we’re not going to have physical education, we’re going to have health education.  That doesn’t go over real well for a middle school student who wants to go to physical ed class.  It’s resented, the message is lost in that context, plus it’s 8 hours over the course of the middle school year.  It’s totally superficial and not effective.  We also have no art in grade 8.  There are plans that the middle school has put together to reallocate staff, but to add under the current budget circumstances, to add art in grade 8, you’re taking it from of grade 7.  There’s no computer course currently in grade 7, no general music in grade 7 or 8.  The future impact in terms of ways that we can address this, health educators should be a real priority item for the district.  We talk about redistributing current resources to add art in 8, but it’s taking it from 7.  Adding 2 FTE’s for middle school health and those folks being asked to help support the upper elementary grades as well.  We’ve had great conversations with the elementary principals about the need to add developmental guidance lessons perhaps through a health program, or you can make a case for adding guidance counselor to be split across the 2,3,5 schools.  Kids need to get a solid message on these social and emotional issues.

In additions, the media specialist at the middle school currently teaches full time.  This has significant implications for our ability to extend a research skills and technology skills and incorporate those skills into the classrooms.   The library media specialist should be available to teachers to provide that level of support and encouragement in the use of these essential instructional tools.  

This slide flows right from the next.  We need to expand and update our library collection, that’s across the district.  Current library medial specialists need to lead and support this information technology and the use of technology by teachers must be supported and driven by you could say a library medial specialist, you can say a technology specialist.  There are a variety of models, but in order to really implement instructional technology into the, when I say instructional technology, that means teachers using technology to provide instruction, not just a smart board, not just simply an overhead power point process, but having students using smart boards to present to other students.  Recording student presentations in video and editing those videos.  If you asked a student to write a 5 page paper on a given topic and this is how you’re going to do it and it’s going to be word process and you’re going to present it to me; they’ll do it and you can get them through it.  But if you say, I want you to present the same information using video in a way that’s structured with rubrics and guided and appropriate and professional, that’s much more engaging.  If we had video cameras coming out of the libraries, being issued by the library media specialist, if we had computer labs available and supported by the appropriate staff to help students edit that video and add audio to it and text to it, that’s engaging and that’s instructional technology.  That can’t happen if it’s not supported.  You can’t wish it into place.

Let me go down the right hand side that can help address this problem or might have future implications of if and when these problems can be addressed.  The Follett inventory process that Ms. Baldwin talked about is underway.  We’ll be able to give you a report of each curriculum area in the library collection and the average copyright date and we’ll see where the holes are in that process.  Frankly, no volunteer effort will make up for the lack of resources in these libraries.  It’s extensive.

In order to really build a strong library media program, it really should begin in the child’s experience, so you have 3 FTE’s listed there for John Trumbull, Judson and Polk and again, that would be the ideal if we could create one FTE to support all three schools as a step in the right direction, obviously that would be appropriate.

This slide, I think I’ve touched on quite a bit, but it’s about our current technology use and that it’s sporadic and depending upon lab availability.  Instructional technology must be supported with equipment and professional development and resources for teachers in terms of supports.  Teachers will not embrace technology is they don’t have help in the resource to implement it.  We have a need for additional classroom computers as discussed when we talked about the new lease agreement at Trumbull.  When computers are in the classroom, they provide another link, another resource; it improves our ability to intervene at Tier II and III.  I just talked about video and how that really should be in place in terms of state of the art instruction program.  Then there are state assured experiences, where the state has provided guidance in terms of by 3rd grade a student should be able to, by fourth grade, by fifth grade.  We’re currently not meeting those assured experiences and we’re not assessing what percentage of our students can actually demonstrate those skills and competencies.

In terms of additional needs for English language learners, we currently have .04 of a position devoted solely to John Trumbull Primary School.  We currently use our speech and language pathologist to administer annual LAS links testing to measure a student’s conversational, written and reading ability in the English language.  At a very minimal, I would recommend that we increase that to a full time allocation and spread that resource.  In this model and this is true in our remedial services piece that we’ve talked about before the allocation is so small that it must be dedicated to direct service, therefore there is no leverage to change instruction and to really provide appropriate support and materials and encouragement to teachers so that best practice can really be implemented systemically.  There’s no time for that with this allocation of resource.

In terms of interscholastic athletics and the gentlemen mentioned earlier and he made a good point.  We currently have a part time position for athletic director.  The scope of the responsibilities really cannot be met appropriately and in a way that improves best practice at that level of funding.  It’s a $290,000 athletic budget at the high school.  As you heard, that’s a huge responsibility in terms of just scheduling and logistics.  Beyond that in a strong athletic program, you’d want your athletic director to really work closely with coaches to make sure that values and sportsmanship and all of those best practice features of a strong athletic program are grown and developed.  Again, the person can talk about these things, they can encourage these things, but if it’s in a supervisory role and if it’s in a strong leadership role, you can assure that these things can happen systematically.

Mr. Buzzannco:  Dr. Collin, do you know how schools in our DRG handle this function; is it typically a full time administrator?

Dr. Collin:  From my experience, it is and that full time administrator also has responsibilities for health and physical education in the K-12 spectrum as well as athletics.

The lack of a full administrator position in this area puts added responsibilities on principals and on personnel office.  In this case the personnel office is managed by the Superintendent.

The bottom line of this presentation is a change must be led and supported, that resources have not been allocated to hire administrators to support the kind of change and growth that the district and the students deserve.  Continuous improvement has suffered as a result.  Again, I say that with all due respect and to not blame anyone for the circumstance, but I need to be frank with you.  Currently, as you know, we are using ARRA funds and professional development resources to hire consultants to come in and work with us on literacy and mathematics.  From my point of view and that’s what you pay me to share, you cannot, the expertise that’s required in a given subject area, you pick the subject area, you can be familiar, you can have a teacher’s depth of knowledge in that area, you can be teaching that subject area for years, but until you supervised it and seen across a broad spectrum, K-2, 3-5, 6-8, 9-12 and you really worked that idea for years and you’ve been in touch with the state department of ed, other colleagues, you cannot write that curriculum appropriately and you cannot make the appropriate connections for your principals and your staff.  You really need specific areas of expertise, so when we bring these professionals in, we get a huge leverage and a great value.  Our teachers are in the workshops working with these people and very excited about the level of change that they see and that first level of change is that K-5 curriculum.  That will be standards driven and uniform and viable across the district.  That’s a piece of funding that is very well spent.

Over time, the recommendation here for the consideration of curriculum specialist to support teaching in the core content areas of language arts, math, science, social studies.  Currently I have 5 FTEs recommended.  Those are teaching positions that would be devoted full time to supporting other teachers.  That model may not be the most effective.  We could decide to think about administrative supervision in these areas, maybe one.  It wouldn’t be outrageous for us to think about a curriculum director.  I know that this position was created and combined for cost saving purposes and we’re going to work extremely hard to make sure we get as much production out of this position as we possibly can.  I want you to all know that in an ideal situation, you would have at least one other person in charge of supervising curriculum.

Mr. Killeen:  Would that be K-12 FTEs?

Dr. Collin:  Right, that’s part of the process of, as I was saying earlier about a concept put out there and a ball park for how it might be utilized and to really determine what would be the best method would be administrative counsel and involving many other people in that decision making.

If you add up everything I suggested in that presentation, it’s close to $900,000.  I’ve left some things out.  We haven’t talked much about the middle school textbooks, we haven’t talked about the curriculum need, although not extremely expensive, but the work that has to happen for 6-12 curriculum to be aligned.  We really are excited about the work that’s been done at the high school in the curriculum revision and NEASC and school wide expectations and rubrics for measuring those expectations.  That’s high quality work that needs to come down to the 6-8 level.  Our library collection update, we don’t have any figures from that , but we will shortly and it does not address last year’s budget cut, which as you know, took a huge impact on class size and K-12, music, art and family consumer science and tech ed.  So, that’s my assessment and I think what’s in the current budget is difficult to say that it’s absolutely a bare minimum because it is a little less than minimum.  I think that we all know the reality.  I wanted to paint it with a little more detail for you to see.

Ms. Pond:  Can I make a comment?  Thank you for your hard work.  You took me sadly through memory lane with all of our, for a better word, needs.  This whole thing comes down to what we’re facing right now, which is budget.  I lived through many of the things that you want replaced; we had them.  I don’t think the public should think we never had these.  Year after year, cut after cut, these things were taken away.  We had languages, always 7-12, the middle school, it was called junior high, and it took a hit all the time for the budget.  We need these things.  I’m trying so hard to be creative.  How can I help?  We had so many of these things and you’re right we need them, but we’ve lost them.  Our libraries, year after year, I had to cut the library books.  We got creative, parents donated.  I don’t know what the answer is, but these needs that we have now, we did have and I certainly do commend that high school.  My history, the high school copied our design, which was 6-8 using the UVD, they weren’t working on rubrics, they were working on NEASC.  In my memory, 6-8 did use the rubrics, did use the standards, did do the UBD, we even had the history department chair come down and work with us.  It’s really sad to see that the things we had are gone.  Now we need them back and how do you get them back?  How do you get creative?  How do you get the people to buy into this?  All the things you were talking about, the discipline, people don’t even want to hear me about the assistant principal.  We need leaders; we’re cutting a leader.  We need the leader, we need the teachers, and we need the ELL teachers.  All the people we’re cutting we need, we need the remedial teachers, they’re cut.  They’re the ones who did the ELL.  They’re the ones who helped the kids who are not special ed.  We’re in a sad state, when our needs we used to have and now we don’t even know how we can fund anything to get it back.  It’s sad and I share your heart.

Mr. Mazzamaro:  I too want to thank you for the hard work.  This is very sobering and you hear about the cuts, you hear about it happening, but to see it smack in front of your face, it’s unbelievable.  If I weren’t sitting in Watertown and I just happened to see this, I would pick out probably 5 or 6, 10 districts that I would think this would be an assessment of, not Watertown.  Not where I grew up and went to school, it’s really hard to believe, library books, this is Watertown; languages, I took language in middle school in Watertown.  It is very sobering, but I appreciate it.

Ms. Baldwin:  Thank you very much Dr. Collin and Ms. Clancy.

J.     Report from the Chairman 

Mr. Mazzamaro:  Tonight, I have just a very short report.  Earlier this evening, we had Sean Williams, our State Representative and Rob Kane, our State Senator for a brief workshop.  The Board of Education invited them in to discuss educational financing, what’s going on in the state, maybe some Board of Education concerns.  Mr. Lambert moderated in my absence and I was wondering Mr. Lambert, do you have any details?

Mr. Lambert:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.  We did over a few things, the ESC, cost sharing, money.  They reiterated they are probably 90-100% sure that it is going to be level funded this year so we could expect that and we’ll probably have to budget for that.  We have neither other way nor means and probably won’t have it in our hands until June or July.  We’re going to have to do that.  We asked some questions about state mandates, how many, or how many more are coming or are they helping us with them.  They gave us a little talk about state mandates and how they’re trying to get them shrunken down and have a new program.  They have a new program they’re trying to propose so they are working on that issue.  We did talk about a number of things.  There might be some changes after the November elections which we don’t know and how it will affect us.  Hopefully it will affect us for the better but they did want to share with us that we’d like to see a larger meeting format in the future and they would like to know what our needs are with other entities, teachers and parents and things like.  That was pretty much the basis of our conversation.

Mr. Mazzamaro:  Thank you Mr. Lambert.  One other thing I wanted to remind board members and the public is we do have a budget workshop scheduled on February 10th and that will be at 7:00 at John Trumbull and again, I encourage public to come and listen.  This report we just heard is incredible.  We need to find ways to engage parents and get them to understand what we’re facing in terms of budgeting this year.

K.    Action Items – Adoption of Items to be Approved by Consent


MOTION:

Made by Mr. Buzzannco, sec. by Ms. Pond

SUBJECT:

Consideration of the Approval of Out-of-Country Field Trip to France

TEXT OF MOTION:  Ms. Mary Jane Miller, Foreign Language Teacher at Watertown High School, requests permission for an out-of-country field trip for 20-25 high school students next year from April 12 – 23, 2011.  There will be 4-5 chaperones.  Students will visit much of France, its historical and artistic centers stressed.  Students will engage in cultural immersion (language, foods, people, etc.).

It is recommended that the Board approve of a trip to France, April 12-23, 2011, for 20-25 Watertown High School students.

OPPOSED:  
None

ABSTAINED:  
None

VOTE:  

Motion passed unanimously.
MOTION:

Made by Mr. Buzzannco, sec. by Ms. Colangelo

SUBJECT:  
Consideration of the Approval of Acceptance of Gift

TEXT OF MOTION: Ms. Jackie Torpey, on behalf of Really Good Stuff, Inc. would like to donate various teacher resources and supplies to John Trumbull Primary School and Judson School with an approximate value of $1,000.00.

It is recommended that the Board accept this generous gift and a letter of thanks to be sent to the donor.


OPPOSED: 
 None


ABSTAINED: 
None


VOTE:  

Motion passed unanimously.
L.
Future Agenda Items and Board Members’ Comments

Mr. Killeen:  Mr. Chairman, during our last meeting, I had mentioned that our message really isn’t getting out.  The idea that a flat level service budget going forward was 6.9% but if we went to a 0%, it would actually cut services $2.5 million.  Interestingly enough, a member of our community approached me this past week and informed me that somehow, the community believed that we had “put money back into the budget to get sports back on and to fund the Swift graduation” and clearly that was not the case.  It does not appear in our budget because we sustained the cut, but it was funded through alternate sources, not related to our line item budget.  Again, it just reinforces how significant it is that people don’t understand the dire circumstance of education in the town of Watertown.  To the extent that we’re all able, we’ve got to keep sending home that message.  The mentality is that somehow there is always money here.  There’s sufficient enough facts to present otherwise, but our story is not getting out.

Mr. Lambert:  It was a sad commentary tonight on Assistant Superintendent’s report.  How do you motivate people?  How do you motivate parents, how do you motivate students, how do you motivate teachers, how do you motivate administrators?  How do you motivate them?  That’s all I have to say.

Mr. Buzzannco:  One question, earlier this evening, one of our community members mentioned instances of referees not showing up, not scheduled perhaps for athletics events, comments that were related to lack of a full time athletic director.  My question would be, assuming that we probably cannot address those comments in full tonight.  If you can, great, if not, I think we should hear a presentation relative to that since it does have a community opinion and also on the performance that we’re engaged in at the school.

Ms. Baldwin:  We can provide a presentation in the future related to comprehensive interscholastic athletics and what leadership in that domain would look like.  I can share with you that the gentlemen that made the comments was the first I had heard of that circumstance.  Certainly, those things can happen occasionally and that’s not news worthy.  The manner in which it was presented, we need to believe that perhaps it was more widespread.

Mr. Killeen:  With respect to Board Member Lambert’s comments, I’d like to assume some responsibility in the sub-committee of Governance and Community Relations and trying to come up with solutions as a community that gets our message.  I know that our teachers care, our administrators care.  We all care, that’s why we’re here.  Beyond this room lies our greatest challenges and it is sad.  I whisper in Mary’s ear sometimes little antidotes and one that I whispered to her was, my daughter is now a 9th grader here at the high school and she loves it.  When she was a 5th grader, she knew that there was a Berlin wall.  She did not know, according to her text, that it had been taken down.  That’s the environment in which we live educationally in the town of Watertown.  Curriculum and Instruction and buildings go forward, and best practice goes forward, we still fight a mountain of sentiment that is so oppositional to what everybody is trying to do.  Just keep doing what you do and, hopefully, we gain strength one person at a time.

Mr. Lambert:  One more thing Mr. Chairman.  You talk about motivation, and really the situation is the residents and taxpayers vote this budget up and down.  That’s the motivation for all of us to affect the taxpayers of this town to know what we are doing here, know what the teachers are doing, how we’re trying and the end result if motivating the taxpayers to vote of the budget and understand they’re voting for a document that is well rounded and truthful and transparent.  That’s where we need the motivation targeted.

Mr. Mazzamaro:  Just my own comment, I think year after year, budget battle after budget battle, you have the battle in the spring, the budget is finally passed at whatever percentage it is, and the next school year goes on.  Once the next school year goes on, everyone is all happy and things are good again, until the next budget battle.  In terms of getting the word out, a document like this smacks people directly in the face as to what was here and what is not here anymore.  We need to use something like this more to inform parents, we got through one budget season, or two budget seasons, or three budget seasons with all these cuts, but there’s a cumulative effect of these cuts over the years and we’re starting to see them now.  We’re starting to see them in the test scores, in the lack of activities.  I’ve got a 6th grader at Swift Middle School actually complaining about a study hall because there’s too much time and she should be in another class and not a study hall.  It’s hard and it’s unbelievable that it’s Watertown school system.

Ms. McCabe:  I’d like to make one comment.  I too agree that the report by Dr. Collin was grim, but I’d also like to bring us all back to the very first agenda item, which was the young lady who got that state award and there are good things going on and I want you all to have hope and to remember that there are great kids in this community.  I think there is hope.

Ms. Baldwin:  Just to add, good work is taking place across our classrooms every single day in this district and certainly the improvement agenda is large and Dr. Collin’s presentation tonight relative to what our future impact will be and what has been lost over time is powerful and is clearly resonating with the Board and so now it is time to work together collectively to continue to focus on engagement and motivating this community in getting the word out in a solid format so that people clearly know what’s in the budget and perhaps most importantly what’s not in the budget, and how we need to work together to move forward in the best interest of all kids.

M.     Public Participation


None

N.
Executive Session


MOTION:

Made by Mr. Buzzannco, sec. by Mr. Killeen

TEXT OF MOTION:
  To enter into executive session with the Board Members and the Superintendent.

Personnel Matter:  Discussion and Possible Action Regarding Superintendent’s Contract

OPPOSED:

None

ABSTAINED:   
None

VOTE:

Motion passed unanimously

The meeting went into executive session at 9:30 p.m. with the Board Members and the Superintendent.


The meeting came out of executive session at 10:05 p.m.

O.
Regular Session


Possible Action on Superintendent’s Contract


MOTION:

Made by Ms. Colangelo, sec. by Mr. Beland


TEXT OF MOTION:  To amend Article C of the Superintendent’s Contract:
In lieu of and in recognition of the Superintendent’s voluntary wage freeze for the current year (2009-10) and the upcoming year (2010-11), to amend Article C of the Superintendent’s contract to add five vacation days to accrue July 1, 2010.

IN FAVOR:  
Mr. Mazzamaro, Mrs. Colangelo, Mr. Kevin Killeen,



Ms. Pond, Mr. Beland, Atty. Butterly

OPPOSED:
 
Mr. Buzzannco, Mr. Lambert


ABSTAINED:
None


VOTE:

Motion carried (7-0-2).
P.
Adjournment


MOTION made by Mr. Killeen, sec. by Mr. Beland


TEXT OF MOTION:  To adjourn the meeting at 10:10 p.m.


OPPOSED:  
None


ABSTAINED:  
None


VOTE:  

Motion passed unanimously.

The meeting adjourned at 10:10 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Mary Colangelo, Secretary

Board of Education


Patricia Barber

Minutes Clerk
Watertown High School


324 French Street, Watertown


Lecture Hall
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